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From the President

Dear HBU Husky,

Welcome to Houston Baptist University! We are so pleased to have you as a member of the HBU
family. Whether you are a new freshman, a transfer student, or a returning student, we want you to feel
at home on our campus as you pursue your studies and participate in some of the many opportunities
available through our enriched student life program. With its small classes and warm, friendly
atmosphere, HBU is an ideal place for you to build lasting relationships with other students and with
members of our faculty and staff, who are dedicated to helping you grow academically, professionally,
socially, and spiritually during your college years and beyond.

Again, we welcome you to our family of students, parents, faculty, staff, alumni, and many others proud to
be called Huskies! We're so glad you have chosen to join the thriving community of faith and learning at
HBU, where we are committed to offering you an excellent education in a Christian environment. We
know that HBU is the right choice for you, and we hope that your years here will be the most memorable
of your life.

Blessings,

Robert B. Sloan, Jr.
President, Houston Baptist University
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Introduction to HBU

The University Mission

The mission of Houston Baptist University is to provide a learning experience that instills in students a
passion for academic, spiritual, and professional excellence as a result of our central confession, "Jesus
Christ is Lord."

-- Unanimously approved by the Board of Trustees
February 24, 2009

Our Values
The Preamble to the University By-Laws as stated below describes the distinctive nature of the institution.

The Houston Baptist University is a Christian liberal arts university dedicated to the development of moral
character, the enrichment of spiritual lives, and the perpetuation of growth in Christian ideals.
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Late Night Breakfast

Every semester, the Monday before finals begin (Dead Day/Reading Day), faculty and staff stay up late to
serve our students breakfast as they study. It is one big party full of food, fun, and prizes for everyone
who comes.

Reading Day/Dead Day

Every semester, the Monday before finals begin, is considered Reading Day/Dead Day. This means there
are no classes and students are expected to relax and prepare for the remaining week of final exams. We
end the night with Late Night Breakfast, which is fun for all!

School Colors
Selected by our founders before the first classes began, orange and blue have become symbolic of
Houston Baptist University in all phases of campus life.

School Mascot
The mascot of HBU is the mighty Siberian Husky. The name of our current live mascot is Kiza
[l (shortened from Wakiza, which means Mighty Warrior.)

Spring Fling
During the last week of classes during the Spring semester, count on the Student Programming Board to
help end the year big! This is a huge event to celebrate the end of a great year!

Welcome Days

The four days before school starts for the fall semester are special to HBU. This is when we welcome our
incoming students with a bang. From move-in to the Beanie ceremony, to learning more about the
university they will embrace, Welcome Days jam packs orientation with a huge “Welcome to the Family!”

School Songs
HBU Fight Song
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Academic Life

Academic Integrity

Academic integrity is valued at HBU and is at the very heart of the nature of the University as a Christian
Liberal Arts Institution. It is the responsibility of all students, faculty, and staff to demonstrate academic
integrity. The Academic Integrity policy is designed to promote "the development of moral character, the
enrichment of spiritual lives, and the perpetuation of growth in Christian ideals" (HBU Preamble).

Upholding academic integrity provides experience that develops students to act with integrity in all areas
of their lives. It is not considered “grace” to allow students to bend rules or act unethically without
consequence; to do so violates faculty and staff’s obligation to “train the mind, develop the moral
character, and enrich the spiritual lives” (HBU Preamble) of students. However, the University is
committed to responding in a redemptive manner, seeking to balance compassion with accountability.
Students can expect to be treated with Christian love as they deal with alleged academic integrity
matters.

In practice, academic integrity means holding oneself to the highest ethical standard in all academic
pursuits — doing all individual work alone, relying on one’s own knowledge during assessments, engaging
truthfully with others, following all university policies and procedures, and encouraging this behavior in
fellow students and throughout the HBU community. All academic integrity matters are to be documented
in Advocate on the HBU portal which is accessed by clicking on the “Advocate” button.

Academic Dishonesty Defined

Academic integrity is violated when academic dishonesty or misconduct has occurred. As a Christian
university, HBU views any act of academic dishonesty as a violation of the University’s fundamental
principles. Academic dishonesty occurs when a student:
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gambling programs), accessing any ccmruier through a login that belongs to someone else, or
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requirements. Failure to utilize these advising services may result in graduation delays, insufficient
progress toward completing a degree and other possible complications.

Every HBU student MUST schedule a personal academic advising session each semester during his or
her advisor’s office hours in advance of early registration. The advisee will receive a PIN (Personal
Identification Number) at the conclusion of this visit, and once early registration for classes in the
upcoming semester begins, the advisee will use this PIN to sign up on-line for his or her desired courses.
All students are strongly encouraged to make these course schedule decisions with their assigned
advisors in a judicious way. The PIN will allow “advised” students to change their course choices at any
time during the open registration period.

Graduate Advising Procedures
Graduate students must also meet with their advisor and register once early registration opens to ensure
that the classes they were advised to take are available to them. All students are strongly encouraged to
make these course schedule decisions with their assigned advisors in a judicious way. Students should
see advisors to:

Discuss academic successes, failures, or other issues that may affect academic progress

Select courses for each semester

Consider a change of major

File a degree plan

Discuss educational and career goals

Provide personal encouragement and support

It is the student’s responsibility to schedule advising appointments. Failure to utilize these advising
services may result in graduation delays, insufficient progress toward completing a degree and other
possible complications.

Drop and Add Policy for All Students

A student who ceases to attend class must follow the prescribed withdrawal procedure to protect his
status and leave himself in the best possible position with respect to future registration at this or another
university. Failure to do so will result in cours
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Class Reserves
Faculty members place library resources on reserve at the circulation desk. Reserve check-out periods
range from two hours to one week.

Non-Book Materials
The library maintains collections of CDs, DVDs, and VHS tapes. CDs must be used in the library. All other
non-book materials can be checked out for varying time periods.

Off-Campus Resources

The Houston Public Library issues cards to Houston Baptist University students valid at the Central
Library and other branches. The nearest branches to Houston Baptist University are located at Fondren
and Clarewood and Augusta at Westheimer.

HBU students are eligible for TexShare cards which allow them to check out library materials from any
participating Texas library. All branches of the University of Houston, the University of St. Thomas, and
Texas Southern University participate in the TexShare program. Rice University does not.

Interlibrary loans (ILL) are available for research materials not located in the University library. To request
an ILL, fill out a request form at the Reference Desk, send a request via a library database, or fill out the
electronic form by clicking Interlibrary Loan Services under the Library Services link on the Library’s home

page.

Photocopiers

The library provides two photocopy machines. Patrons can use coins (15¢ per 8 1/2" x 11" or 20¢ per 11"
x 17") or declining balance cards, available at the circulation desk. The cards provide substantial savings.
The library does not provide change.

Computers

Most of the computers in the library require a student log-in and password and are loaded with the same
software as computers in the computer labs. Reference librarians are available to assist students in the
use of library databases and other library-related online materials. A few computers are provided for the
use of the general public and do not require a log-in.

Museums
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Museum of American Architecture and Decorative Arts

Showcasing Texas between 1830 and 1930, the Museum of American Architecture and Decorative Arts
features household furnishings and decorative arts from the days when Houston was merely a frontier
settlement. www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-Arts-
Center/Museums/Museum-of-American-Architecture-and-Decorative-Art.aspx

Museum of Southern History

A window into the South during the mid-1800's, the Museum of Southern History showcases room
settings, clothing, fine furnishings, uniforms, tools and weapons that give visitors a sense of how settlers
rebuilt their lives after the Civil War. www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-
Arts-Center/Museums/Museum-of-Southern-History.aspx

Institutional Technology Services

HBU uses Blackboard as the Learning Management System (LMS) on campus to complement face-to-
face, hybrid classes and fully online classes. Faculty upload the course syllabus and many provide course
materials and resources for students within Blackboard. Huskynet is the official record for classes in
which you are enrolled; once enrolled, this information is sent via our integration process to Blackboard. If
you enroll in a class after 12 noon, you will be added at 6 p.m. Classes are available one week prior to
the starting date for your review. To learn more about how to use Blackboard please visit the support
page at http://hbu.libguides.com/bbstudentsupport. Please contact the Helpdesk at 281-649-3410 for
troubleshooting assistance. The Academic Technology Support Office manages Blackboard and all of the
integrated publishing tools, including Turnitin, IDEA, and book publishers. Download the free mobile app
at your favorite app store. Search for Blackboard Mobile and download this free app. Search for Houston
Baptist University Learn 9 to connect to your classes on your iPhone, Android, iPad or your tablet.

The online fee paid when a student registers for online classes includes a fee for student authentication.
Students download the Respondus Lockdown browser to their personal computer, and use a webcam to
record their student ID and surroundings before beginning a quiz in Blackboard. Each quiz provides step
by step instructions to get started. The Respondus Lockdown browser will be available on campus
computers in the library, classroom computers, computer labs and testing center.

0365 Free download, how, to and the implications of what it mean
Students who enrolled in any higher education institution are eligible for 5 free downloads of Office 365
for Education for their personal devices. This includes Word, Excel, PowerPoint, and OneNote, additional
services like Skype for Business, Sway and a 1tb OneDrive cloud storage. To be eligible for the download
one must be a full-time or part-time student at an academic institution and:
Have a school-specific email address (for example, johnd@hbu.edu) provided by the school that
can receive external email.
Be of legal age to sign up for an online offer individually.

You can use the plan as long as you are registered at a qualified school. Eligibility may be re-verified at
any time. When your Office 365 for Education plan expires:
The Office applications enter a reduced-functionality mode, which means that one can view
documents, but cannot edit or create new documents.

Page | 16


http://www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-Arts-Center/Museums/Museum-of-American-Architecture-and-Decorative-Art.aspx
http://www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-Arts-Center/Museums/Museum-of-American-Architecture-and-Decorative-Art.aspx
http://www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-Arts-Center/Museums/Museum-of-American-Architecture-and-Decorative-Art.aspx
http://www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-Arts-Center/Museums/Museum-of-Southern-History.aspx
http://www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-Arts-Center/Museums/Museum-of-Southern-History.aspx
http://www.hbu.edu/About-HBU/The-Campus/Facilities/Morris-Cultural-Arts-Center/Museums/Museum-of-Southern-History.aspx
http://hbu.libguides.com/bbstudentsupport
mailto:johnd@hbu.edu

2017-2018 Student Handbook

Athletic Life

Intercollegiate Athletics

Houston Baptist University now sponsors 17 NCAA Division | athletic programs. The women's sports are
(sand) beach volleyball, soccer, volleyball, cross country, basketball, indoor track and field, outdoor track
and field, golf and softball, while the men compete in football, soccer, cross country, basketball, indoor
track and field, outdoor track and field, golf and baseball. All of the Husky athletic teams will play in the
Southland Conference, with the exception of men's soccer, which will compete in the Western Athletic
Conference.

Admission to all of the Huskies’ home athletic events is free to currently enrolled HBU students with a
valid student ID. Students are encouraged to attend and continue to support the great tradition of HBU
athletics. For more information, including team posters and schedules, visit the Athletics Offices located in
Sharp Gym or the HBU Bradshaw Fitness Center or call 281.649.3205. Follow the Huskies online or on
mobile devices by logging onto the official website — HBUHuskies.com, on Facebook by searching for
“HBU Athletics,” and on Twitter by following @hbuhuskies and using the hashtag #DawgsUp. Text
message athletics news updates are available by signing up for the Husky Crew on HBUHuskies.com.

Spirit Program
Houston Baptist University has multiple opportunities for students to be a part of leading at HBU in
relation to spirit and tradition. Two aspects of this include HBU's cheer team and HBU'’s sled team.

HBU Cheer

The mission of HBU Cheer is to unify students, players, alumni, and others in support of Houston Baptist
University and its athletic teams. As athletes, cheer motivates and entertains the crowd, promotes school
spirit, and represents the University at campus and community events. The HBU coed cheer squad has
an exceptional standard, and they need exceptional individuals to continue the tradition. For more
information please contact HBU Cheer Coach Chelsey Crosby at ccrosby@hbu.edu.

Kiza lll

HBU'’s live mascot, Kiza lll, is cared for by the Head Musher and the HBU Sled Team. The Head Musher
is a select student who lives with Kiza and provides the primary care for her. The Head Musher also leads
The Sled Team, a volunteer group of current HBU students. Sled Team members are responsible for all
of Kiza II's activities on and off campus, such as: walking, bathing, grooming, feeding, and taking her to
athletic and school events, as well as a variety of other tasks. For more information contact Mon’Sher
Spencer at mspencer@hbu.edu.

Athletic Facilities

The Frank and Lucille Sharp Physical Education Building was built in 1963. Later named Sharp
Gymnasium, the facility serves as home to the Husky basketball and Husky volleyball teams. Sharp Gym
has also served as the home away from home practice facility for the two-time NBA champion Houston
Rockets and the four-time WNBA champion Houston Comets. The most recent renovation was addition
on the end of the court to cushioned-backed seats prior to the 2011-12 season. Sharp Gym connects to
the Glasscock Gym which serves as the practice facility for both basketball programs as well as the
women'’s volleyball program.

Husky Stadium opened in September, 2014 and is the new home of HBU football. The 5,000 seat
stadium hosted the first on-campus football game in the history of the University when the Huskies played
McMurry on September 6, 2014. The new facility also holds a brand new weight room that will provide all
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Husky athletic programs with access to the most modern and competitive strength and conditioning
equipment.

Sorrels Field has been the home of HBU men’s and women'’s soccer since 2007. The natural grass field

also features a practice field behind the stands. The women’s team hosted their first conference
tournament at the 2010 Great West Conference Tournament and won their first title, defeating North
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individual and group tutoring, Supplemental Instruction, academic coaching, and study skills assistance.
This space is open to all students for individual and group studying. Laptops and Apple TVs are also
available for student check-out. For more information, please visit www.hbu.edu/asc.

Career and Calling

The Office of Career and Calling at Houston Baptist University is the centralized career resource for all
majors, including alumni. We prepare our students for the world of business, beginning in the very first
year of college. Career coaching and developing of our students continues throughout the undergraduate
years into graduate school and beyond as HBU alumni professionals are encouraged to come back home
for career assistance and retooling. Here are just a few of our career resources and services available
right now:

Career development seminars and workshops

Business Etiquette Dinners

Employer connection sessions

Career counseling and career assessments in searching for employment direction
6-8 Career Fairs every year

Campus interviews with employers for internships and jobs

Assistance with finding work-study, internship, and job opportunities

Mock interviews in preparation for real interviews

Searching and preparing for internships within your major

Internship placement via the community internship program

The Office of Career and Calling and its resources are available to all undergraduate and graduate
students with extended hours on Mondays and Tuesdays until 6:00 pm. For further information, contact
Career and Calling by attending Drop-In Hours which are posted on our website,
www.hbu.edu/careerandcalling or by emailing careerandcalling@hbu.edu. Please feel free to stop by the
Career Center located in the Hinton Center, Room 101.

Counseling Services
Counseling services are available during fall and spring semesters for currently enrolled HBU students
through a par
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all-you-can-eat dining program; it's about reinventing your entire residential dining experience. Our menu
offerings include fresh produce, vegetarian options, breakfast waffles, exhibition cooking made-to-order,
grill favorites, pizza and pasta, sandwiches, home-style options, and much, much more! Utilize your all-
you-care-to-eat meals per week/semester, cash, credit and debit cards and declining balance, all at the
Baugh Residential Restaurant.

Java City

Located off the main lobby of the Learning Commons. Relax and enjoy the aroma of Java City® Coffee or
sip on a fresh fruit smoothie. We also offer grab-n-go sandwiches, fresh fruit cups, bagels, pastries, and
more. Whether you're on the go or need to relax, stop by and enjoy some time with your friends. Use your
declining balance or pay with cash or credit card.

Hinton P.O.D. Express

Located in the first floor Hinton Center lobby (between Dillon 1 and 2). Stop by and grab a drink, snack or
candy bar between classes. We also offer fresh grab-n-go salads, sandwiches, fruit cups, and sushi.
Accepts cash, credit cards and declining balance dollars.

P.O.D. Express (Provisions On Demand)

Located in the Husky Village Clubhouse. Health and beauty items, snacks, beverages, fresh sandwiches,
salads and frozen food are available for purchase. Accepts cash, credit cards and declining balance
dollars.

Chick-fil-A

Located in M.D. Anderson Student Center, serving nuggets, sandwiches, salads, and wraps. This location
also has a C-store with F'Real milk shakes, V-8 smoothies, candy and gum. Accepts cash, credit cards
and declining balance dollars.

Post Office
Located on the first floor of M.D. Anderson Student Center, under the stairs around the corner from the
University Store, the HBU Post Office can take care of all your shipping and mailing needs:
Shipping: USPS, UPS and FedEx
Packing materials: boxes, envelopes, packing materials and tape
Free delivery confirmation is provided on all First Class and priority packages or boxes.
UPS shipments are automatically insured for $100 and a tracking number will be provided.
Stamps available for purchase, same price as USPS.
Fax services available for per-page fee: $.25 for local calls and $.50 for long distance.
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Public Safety and Emergency
Management

It is the desire of the University to provide a safe and peaceful campus, free from fear or concern for one's
personal safety. Although this is a challenge in today's society, the campus police strive to meet this and
other challenges.

The Police Department in and of itself cannot guarantee every person's safety. It requires the combined
efforts of a professional police team along with the awareness and concern of all members in the
University community. One of the major functions of the officers is to patrol the University campus 24
hours per day, seven days per week. Numerous Emergency Call Boxes, which ring directly to the
University Police Department, are located around campus.

Another tool which is absolutely essential in order to maintain peace and safety on campus is the
personal awareness of every member of the University community. It is essential that you remain aware
of your surroundings and report any unusual or suspicious activity. The officers would much rather
respond to a call that proved to be a non-incident, than to write an incident report after a situation occurs
in which they had no opportunity to intervene.

Functions of the University Police include, but are not limited to:
Responding to call boxes
Investigating all crimes reported on campus
Patrolling
Enforcement of local and state laws
Crime prevention
Parking permits and enforcement
After-hours gate access
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Communicate with the Police.

Find more information at www.hbu.edu/about-hbu/the-campus/police-parking

Smoke Free Campus
The University has elected to strengthen the Smoke Free Campus Policy. Effective September 1, 2006,
the policy prohibits smoking anywhere on University premises except for the confines of private vehicles.

Noise

In a community environment, the right to participate in or enjoy a particular activity ends when that activity
or by-product infringes on the rights of others, particularly their right to sleep, study, or spend time in a
peaceful setting. It expected that students be aware of how their actions may be affecting others and
maintain reasonable noise levels 24 hours a day. Thus, music and noise may not be projected from
residence hall rooms, classrooms, or vehicles to any other area of the building or to the outside of the
building unless permission has been granted from the Office of University Events and Conferences or

the Office of Student Life.

Community Responsibility

The security of members of the University community is of vital concern to the Houston Baptist University
Administration and especially the HBU Police Department. Concurrently, students, faculty and staff must
actively participate and do their part to maintain a safe environment. All members of the University
community have a responsibility to themselves and to others to use due care for their safety and to comply
with all local, state, and federal laws and the University’s regulations for the protection of others.

Failure to take precautions or maintain an awareness of the environment and surroundings may result in
increased crimes. The HBU police will continue to develop and implement security measures, but these
measures cannot succeed without the support of faculty, staff, students and visitors. The Houston Baptist
University Police Department is committed to providing quality service and protection to the campus
community while working within the framework of its authority and resources.

Reporting Suspicious Activity
Community members are encouraged to contact the HBU Police Department or officers and to report
suspicious activities and crimes as soon as they are observed or detected.

Houston Baptist University Police Contact Information

Houston Baptist University Police

7419 Southwest Freeway

Houston, TX 77074

Emergency calls ONLY 281-649-3911 (ext. 3911 from within the University)
Non-Emergency phone 281-649-3314 (ext. 3314 from within the University)
E-mail: hbupolice@hbu.edu

Campus Emergency Call Boxes

HBU's security system includes humerous emergency call boxes located in different areas on campus.
They are generally identified by a blue light on top. These call boxes are available in an emergency
situation. As soon as the button on the call box is PUSHED, the University Police are alerted and will
respond through the speaker on the call box.

To REPORT ALL EMERGENCIES (including medical) CALL EXT. 3911 on a campus telephone, or
DIAL (281) 649-3911.
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Police Non-Emergency Line (281) 649-3314 (ext.3314 on campus)

Houston Baptist University Switchboard (281) 649-3000

Emergency Call Boxes are equipped with video surveillance which are located in various areas
throughout the campus.

Medical Emergencies

Should you have any type of medical emergency on campus, call (281-649-3911) ext. 3911 immediately.
HBU has trained officers to provide the quickest and most appropriate attention until the paramedics
arrive. Contacting the Houston Fire Department or the University Clinic directly will only delay medical
attention. You may also use your 911Shield alert button on your cell phone app to call the authorities for
emergency help.

Reporting Emergencies, Criminal Activity, or Requesting an Officer’s Assistance

Members of the campus community are encouraged to immediately notify the HBU Police Department
whenever they witness an offense being committed. In this type of situation, immediate reporting and
response increases the opportunity for intervention and apprehension. For crimes that have already been
committed, quick reporting will still assist police officers in protecting the crime scene and gathering
evidence.

Reporting an incident may be handled in one of several ways. Individuals who want to report alleged
criminal action or emergencies that occur on campus may do so by calling the HBU Police Department at
the number listed above. This procedure is recommended if the caller is observing in-progress activity,
witnesses the suspect’s direction and mode of travel, and/or has current information that will assist in the
intervention or apprehension of an individual. There are a number of Emergency Phone Blue Boxes
around campus that may be utilized if no other phone is available.

Community members may also choose to visit the office of the Houston Baptist University Police
Department, located in the retail complex facing the Southwest Freeway frontage road, to make a report
in person. This procedure may be preferred whenever a report is sensitive or complex in nature, or
possibly requires a written statement as part of the investigative process.

Requesting immediate assistance from any officer on patrol is also an option.

When a report of a crime in progress or major offense is received, the Houston Baptist University Police
Department will dispatch an officer immediately to investigate the suspected criminal activity. Responses
include, but are not limited to, dispatching one or more officers to the scene; preparing any needed
investigation reports; arresting and filing charges, depending upon the circumstances of the offense; and
referring alleged offenders to appropriate campus agencies for action.

For less serious crimes that have already occurred, police officers may respond immediately if time
permits, or make arrangements to meet at a later time if there are more pressing events requiring
immediate attention.

The Police and Personal Emergencies

Our police officers are approachable to listen to personal emergencies and your personal concerns. If you
find yourself in personal crisis, you can approach an officer and ask for assistance or aid. They will help
you, or find the help you need.

Notification of Crime to the University Community

Efforts are made to advise the campus community about campus crimes and crime related problems on a
timely basis. These include the Crime Log, Crime Alerts and, in extreme situations, Crime Bulletins that
are distributed through the campus voice mail system and/or e-mail, or the HBU Alert Emergency
Notification system via the 911Shield program which may be accessed on your cell phone.
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The Crime Log

A Crime Log of incidences occurring on campus will be maintained at the HBU Police Department. This
log, which covers the last 60 days of activity, is a public record document and may be viewed at the HBU
Police Department office upon request made to a police supervisor. Crimes of a serious nature are
posted on the 911Shield program’s crime map which may be accessed on your cell phone.

Crime Alerts

Crime Alerts are notification by e-mail and other postings regarding crime trends and particular security
risks. Once a security issue or crime trend is identified, notifications are prepared and distributed to alert
the HBU community. Depending on the circumstance, distribution may go to a specific residence hall, all
students, or the entire University. Alerts are also made via the 911Shield program which may be
accessed on your cell phone.

Crime Bulletins

Crime Bulletins are similar to Crime Alerts but are for those situations that are of a more serious nature.
They may be issued whenever a major crime risk is identified, it may be after a single specific crime has
been committed, or after a major security risk has been identified.

Crime Prevention and Programming

Crime Prevention Programs on personal safety and theft prevention are coordinated through the HBU
police, Student Life, and various other groups on campus. Individuals and groups wishing to host a
program should contact one of these areas to make arrangements for the specific topic being considered.
Each Fall, a “Safety Day” program is held through the Office of Residence Life.

Building Access and Security

Security is everyone’s concern. Members of the Houston Baptist University community can help protect
their personal security, and the security of campus buildings and offices, by not letting suspicious persons
or strangers enter buildings and by not propping doors open. Additionally, any suspicious persons or
activities should be reported immediately to the HBU Police Department at 281-649-3911.

Safety

Security features such as six-foot perimeter fencing, dead bolt locks, and limited access gates are
provided. Report any incident of theft, vandalism, or unsafe conditions to the University Police and
Residence Life Staff.

Security in the Residential Colleges

Each occupant is responsible for locking their individual rooms within the facilities. Depending on the
residential college, some common-use areas are monitored by a card-reader access system. Any crime
occurring in residential facilities should be reported immediately to the Houston Baptist Police Department
or to the Office of Residence Life.

Students should report a door or monitoring device in need of repair to the Residence Life representative
at their Residential College. Students also may request lock changes when circumstances or conditions
warrant a change. Further building security information is printed in the housing agreement.

Security in Academic Areas

As a major University, many of Houston Baptist University’s academic buildings are open to authorized
faculty, staff and students later at night and are secured after hours by University Police. Students,
faculty and staff must participate in keeping buildings secure by locking doors and windows, and reporting
suspicious persons or activities to the Houston Baptist University Police Department at 281-649-3911.

Security of Physical Facilities
University police officers patrol the campus in an effort to assure a high level of physical security. As a
regular part of their patrol duties, they also submit maintenance requests regarding any safety problems
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such as defective lighting, inoperative doors or locks, broken sidewalks, steps and handrails and any
other condition which might detract from one’s personal wellbeing. All such conditions should be reported
to the Maintenance and Operations Department by calling 281
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concerns are submitted to the Maintenance and Operations department or to the concerned area of
responsibility.

Shelter-in-Place Procedures

There are situations, such as during a tornado warning, a major natural gas leak, or other possible
situation, where sheltering in place may be safer (or at least provide less of a safety risk) than evacuating.
To “shelter-in-place” means to make a temporary shelter of the building you are in, until it is determined to
be safe to resume normal activities. Shelter-in-
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Residential Students

Residential students will receive explicit instructions from the Residence Life staff regarding hurricane
procedures.

If you have no way to evacuate the campus, please contact the Student Life office or the
HBU police department.

Page | 34





https://hbu.edu/About-HBU/Resources/University-Events-and-Conferences.aspx

2017-2018 Student Handbook

University Events and Conferences. Student events must be approved by the Office of Student Life prior
to receiving confirmation on the University Calendar. Student events must be requested at least seven (7)
days in advance and may be scheduled up to 6 months in advance. Student organizations should
calendar their meeting space each semester, and all regularly scheduled student organization meetings
should be held in classrooms or conference rooms. Special events may be scheduled in one of the
custom halls or outdoor spaces. Attendance at
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Financial Services
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talent, and off-campus scholarships are coordinated through the Financial Aid Office. For further
information regarding the various aid programs, contact the Financial Aid Office by phone at 281-649-
3749 or by email at financialaid@hbu.edu.
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Residence Life

Living on campus is a significant part of the overall college experience and educational process. Living-
learning environments provide opportunities to grow spiritually, develop interpersonal skills, increase
understanding of diverse cultures, and learn self-
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between semesters or during breaks, they must submit an appeal in writing, at least two weeks in
advance, to the Residence Life Office, stating the exact dates they want to stay and why. Break appeals
will be granted only in special circumstances as determined by HBU Residence Life. Break appeals must
be approved or the resident will be required to move out during the break. HBU assumes no responsibility
for housing and meals for students when the Residence Colleges are closed.

Living on Campus
Due to University's commitment to the residential experience, students are required to live on campus
unless one or more of the following exceptions apply:
21 years of age or older prior to September 1
Completed 64 credits prior to the beginning of Fall Semester
Married
Graduate student
Part-time student
Living at home with parents/guardians in the Houston area (Less than 50 miles away from
campus)

Any student who does not meet these criteria and desires to live off campus must appeal to do so. The
appeal form is available in the HBU Residence Life Office or e-mail reslife@hbu.edu.

Students live in the following living areas:

Freshman Village (FV) Phillips Men and Women'’s Residence Colleges, Mest — Freshmen
Hodo Residence College (HRC) - Sophomores, Juniors, and Seniors

Husky Village Apartments (HV) — Juniors, Seniors and Graduate students

Housing Accommodations

Students requiring accommodations for disabilities related to Residence Life should contact the Disability
Services Coordinator at 504@hbu.edu, and he/she will coordinate with appropriate HBU staff to arrange
the accommodations for Residence Life. Visit the accommodations webpage, www.hbu.edu/504, for more
details.

Personal Property Insurance

The University’s insurance does not provide coverage for your personal property. You are responsible
and liable for obtaining your own insurance coverage for losses due to fire, smoke, water damage, and/or
theft.

Residence Life Procedures
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When a student is moving out, it is his or her responsibility to set up a time with his/her
Resident Assistant to check out. A walk-through must be scheduled with Residence Life staff
prior to move out.

Failure to clean, damaged/missing appliances/furniture, and leaving items behind will result in
applicable charges to complete such cleaning, repair, replacement or removal of items. HBU
Operations may assess damage and/or cleaning fees when applicable.

When a resident leaves, whether at or prior to the ending date of his or her agreement the
common areas must be cleaned. These areas include, but are not limited to the windows,
bathroom, patios, balconies, kitchen appliances, and the living room. These areas must be
clean and in good repair and condition, reasonable wear expected. All residents will be
responsible for damage/repair cost in common space.

Failure to schedule a walk-through indicates an agreement to accept assessment of damages
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In order to meet the many requests of resident students for a better living and learning environment on
campus, the hours between 10:00 p.m. to 10:00 a.m. have been set aside as quiet hours for residents to
relax, study, and sleep.

Residence Colleges Postings

All signs and posters must be pre-approved by the HBU Student Life Office before being posted in or
near Residential Colleges. If approved, posters, signs, and other items will be posted in designated areas.
For more information, please contact your residence assistant.

Roommate and Neighbor Conflict Resolution
All residents agree to abide by the following process:

1. The complaining resident will discuss the problem with an RA/RD; the staff will give tips on
how to talk with the roommate/neighbor; the complaining resident will address the concern
directly with the roommate/neighbor.

2. HBU staff will follow up with the complaining resident. If the problem remains, a resolution
meeting will be held among roommates/neighbors and staff. A written roommate/neighbor
agreement may be formulated to help arrive at resolution.

3. HBU staff will follow-up and revise the roommate/neighbor agreement if needed.

Only after the staff feels that the roommate/neighbor resolution process has been given full opportunity to
resolve the issue will change in room or apartment assignments be considered. Failure to get along with
roommates/neighbors is not grounds for cancellation of a Residence Life Agreement.

Solicitation

No student is to permit his or her room to be used for any commercial purpose. Soliciting in the
Residence Colleges or on University grounds is forbidden without the expressed written permission of the
Associate Provost of Student Life. Campus organizations must obtain permission from Residence Life in
order to conduct meetings in campus housing areas.

Smoking
HBU is a smoke-free campus. Smoking is prohibited anywhere on University premises.

Verbal and/or Physical Abuse
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All visitors must leave photo identification at the front desk when they sign in and must be
escorted by a resident.

The resident is responsible for the behavior of his/her guest.

All visitor-occupied rooms must have room doors fully open.

All visitor-occupied rooms must have lights on.
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Hoverboards
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Wireless Access Points, Projectors and Screens
Wireless access points, video projectors, screens and network equipment access hatches are not to be
tampered with, nor covered, nor any object hung or affixed to them.

Husky Village Patios and Balconies

Keep patios and balconies clean and uncluttered at all times. Only appropriate patio furnishings should be
used. Do not dry clothing or linens or store personal items on patios or balconies at any time, including
but not limited to boxes, tires, recyclables, and/or broken furniture. No HBU apartment furniture is allowed
to be used outside the apartment.

Learning Labs

Both Hodo Residence College and Husky Village have a designated Learning Lab. Each lab is outfitted
with new technology, ample study space, and resources to study in groups or alone. Please contact your
RA for further information.

Pets
For health and sanitation reasons, students may not keep any pets. Mammals, reptiles, insects, and fish
of any kind are prohibited.

Service or Comfort Animals
Appropriate permissions to have service or comfort animals on campus, in classrooms, housing or other
campus facilities must be processed through the Office of Disabilit
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Residential Facility Services

Laundry
A laundry room with washing machines and dryers is provided for the use of the residents in each
residential area.

Lockouts

If a resident becomes locked out of his or her room or apartment, he or she may get help from their
building's office for assistance (during office hours). After hours, students may call the Resident Assistant
on-call cell phone for assistance. A Student first lock-out is free of charge; each subsequent lock-out is
$25 each.

Mail

Resident mail is received at the office in each residential area. Husky Village and HRC residents receive
mail at their individual mail boxes (packages may be delivered to the Residence Life office). The resident
will be able to pick up mail during regular office hours. Mail that is not picked up within 7 days will be
returned to sender.

Repairs
Maintenance requests should be reported to the Resident Assistant or the office located in each living
area.

Pool and Spa

Please follow posted hours of operation. A lifeguard is not on duty, but an emergency call box is available

for emergencies. Additional rules are posted in this area. Running, irresponsible behavior, loud noise, and
public displays of affection are not allowed. Glass containers are not permitted. Modest commercial swim

wear must be worn at all times. Residents and guests are expected to exhibit appropriate public behavior ilable
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Spiritual Life